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CITY OF GARDNER     IN CITY COUNCIL 

 
Regular Meeting of the City Council was held remotely on Tuesday evening, January 19, 2021. 
  

CALL TO ORDER 
 

Council President Kazinskas called the meeting to order at 7:30 o’clock p.m.  
 

CALL OF THE ROLL 
 

City Clerk Titi Siriphan called the Roll of Members. Eleven (11) Councillors were present 
including Councillors James Boone, Nathan Boudreau, Craig Cormier, Ronald Cormier, 
Aleksander Dernalowicz, Scott Joseph Graves, Karen Hardern, Judy Mack, Elizabeth 
Kazinskas, George Tyros, and James Walsh.   

 
 

 
OPENING PRAYER 

 

President Kazinskas led the Council in reciting the Opening Prayer. 
 

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 
 

President Kazinskas led the Council in reciting the “Pledge of Allegiance”. 
 

OPEN MEETING RECORDING & PUBLIC RECORDS ANNOUNCEMENT 
 

President Kazinskas announced that pursuant to Governor Baker’s March 12, 2020 Order 
Suspending Certain Provisions of the Open Meeting Law, G.L. c. 30A, §20, and the Governor’s 
March 15, 2020 Order imposing strict limitation on the number of people that may gather in 
one place, this meeting of the Gardner City Council will be conducted via remote participation 
and broadcast live on Gardner Educational Television, Channel 8, and on the City’s YouTube 
Channel. The audio or video recording, transcript, or other comprehensive record of 
proceedings will be posted on the City’s website as soon as possible after the meeting.  She 
added that since the meeting is being conducted via Zoom, that all votes taken would be by 
roll call and asked Councillors to raise their hands to be recognized.  

 
READING & ACCEPTANCE OF MINUTES 

 

On a motion by Councillor Ronald Cormier and seconded by Councillor James Walsh, on call 
of the roll, it was voted eleven (11) yeas, President Elizabeth Kazinskas and Councillors James 
Boone, Nathan Boudreau, Craig Cormier, Ronald Cormier, Aleksander Dernalowicz, Scott 
Joseph Graves, Karen Hardern, Judy Mack, George Tyros, and James Walsh, to waive reading 
and to accept the Minutes of the January 4, 2021 as printed. 
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COMMUNICATIONS FROM THE MAYOR 
 

APPOINTMENTS 
#10385 
On a motion by Councillor James Walsh and seconded by Councillor Ronald Cormier, on 
recommendation of the Finance Committee, it was voted on call of the roll, eleven (11) yeas, 
President Elizabeth Kazinskas and Councillors James Boone, Nathan Boudreau, Craig Cormier, 
Ronald Cormier, Aleksander Dernalowicz, Scott Joseph Graves, Karen Hardern, Judy Mack, 
George Tyros, and James Walsh, to confirm the following Appointment received from the 
Mayor: 
 

ROLAND JEAN, JR. to the position of BUILDING COMMISSIONER for the term 
expiring January 17, 2024. 
 

 

Worcester, ss.                            January 20, 2021 
 

       
Then personally appeared ROLAND JEAN, JR. and made oath that he would faithfully 

and impartially perform the duties of BUILDING COMMISSIONER according to law and the 
best of his abilities.  

Before me, 
      /s/ Faith A. Glover, Assistant City Clerk 
 
 

ORDERS 
#10386 
Reporting for the Finance Committee, Councillor Ronald Cormier informed the Council that 
the Committee voted favorably to recommend the Authorization. He stated that this bill was 
received late and went to the previous Treasurer during the transition of the new Treasurer. 
Appropriations for this budget will require Council approval to approve this vote. 
 
On a motion by Councillor Ronald Cormier and seconded by Councillor James Walsh, on 
recommendation of the Finance Committee, it was voted on call of the roll, eleven (11) yeas, 
President Elizabeth Kazinskas and Councillors James Boone, Nathan Boudreau, Craig Cormier, 
Ronald Cormier, Aleksander Dernalowicz, Scott Joseph Graves, Karen Hardern, Judy Mack, 
George Tyros, and James Walsh, to adopt the following Authorization: 
 

AUTHORIZING PAYMENT OF PRIOR YEAR EXPENDITURE 
 

VOTED:   To authorize payment of prior year 
expenditure. 
Account for prior years, as follows: 

 
FY2020               City Treasurer's Prof. Fee                 $49. 21 
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Presented to the Mayor for Approval – January 20, 2021 
Approved – January 20, 2021 
MICHAEL J. NICHOLSON, Mayor  

 
#10387 
Reporting for the Finance Committee, Councillor James Walsh informed the Council that 
the Committee voted favorably to recommend the Mayor’s request to Leave to Withdraw 
this Order. The building located at 177 West Street has been in tax title for several years: 

• The building is in bad disrepair 
• Owners on record have passed away 
• Probate court needs to decide who the heirs are 

 
On a motion by Councillor James Walsh and seconded by Councillor Ronald Cormier, on 
recommendation of the Finance Committee, it was voted on call of the roll, nine (9) yeas, 
President Elizabeth Kazinskas and Councillors James Boone, Craig Cormier, Ronald Cormier, 
Aleksander Dernalowicz, Karen Hardern, Judy Mack, George Tyros, and James Walsh; two (2) 
nays, Councillors Nathan Boudreau and Scott Joseph Graves to Leave to Withdraw the 
following Order: 
 

AN ORDER APPROPRIATING FROM FREE CASH TO MAYOR’S UNCLASSIFIED 
BUILDING DEMO ACCOUNT. 
 
ORDERED: That there be and is hereby appropriated the sum of Two Hundred Sixty-
Five Thousand Dollars and No Cents ($265,000.00) from Free Cash to Mayor’s 
Unclassified Building Demo Account. 
 
 

 
PETITIONS, APPLICATIONS, COMMUNICATIONS, ETC. 

                             
#10388 
Reporting for the Finance Committee, Councillor Ronald Cormier informed the Council that 
the Committee voted favorably to recommend a Measure Authorizing the Mayor to Execute 
Community Development Housing Rehabilitation Program Subordination for Case #11-293. 
He stated that the owner wants to refinance for a lower rate and that this lien on property 
requires Council approval and Mayor’s signature. 
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On a motion by Councillor Ronald Cormier and seconded by Councillor James Walsh, on 
recommendation of the Finance Committee, it was voted on call of the roll, eleven (11) yeas, 
President Elizabeth Kazinskas and Councillors James Boone, Nathan Boudreau, Craig Cormier, 
Ronald Cormier, Aleksander Dernalowicz, Scott Joseph Graves, Karen Hardern, Judy Mack, 
George Tyros, and James Walsh, to adopt the following Authorization: 
 

RESOLUTION 
 
WHEREAS, in the opinion of the City Council of the City of Gardner that the intent 
and purpose of the Community Development Housing Rehabilitation Program is to 
maintain safe, affordable housing units for low to moderate income families by 
financially assisting owners of such properties, it is therefore resolved that: 
 
The Mayor is duly authorized to execute the Subordination for case #11-293 in 
amount of 
 
$26,000.00 subject to review and approval as to form by the City Solicitor. The term 
of the loan is 15 years expiring on November 13th, 2028.  

 
Presented to the Mayor for Approval – January 20, 2021 
Approved – January 20, 2021 
MICHAEL J. NICHOLSON, Mayor  

 
REPORTS OF STANDING COMMITTEES 

FINANCE COMMITTEE 
 
#10381 
On a motion by Councillor James Walsh and seconded by Councillor Ronald Cormier, on 
recommendation of the Finance Committee, it was voted on call of the roll, nine (9) yeas, 
President Elizabeth Kazinskas and Councillors, Nathan Boudreau, Craig Cormier, Ronald 
Cormier, Aleksander Dernalowicz, Karen Hardern, Judy Mack, George Tyros, and James 
Walsh; two (2) nays, Councillor James Boone and Scott Joseph Graves to confirm the following 
Appointment received from the Mayor: 
 

ETHAN KOLODNY to the position of ASSISTANT CITY SOLICITOR for the term 
expiring January 3, 2022. 
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Worcester, ss.                            January 22, 2021 
 

       
Then personally appeared ETHAN KOLODNY and made oath that he would faithfully 

and impartially perform the duties of ASSISTANT CITY SOLICITOR according to law and the 
best of his abilities.  

Before me, 
      /s/ John A. Olivari, Assistant City Clerk 
 

 
 

 

NEW BUSINESS 
 
Councillor James Boone stated that his video was not working so he had to call into the 
meeting. He was unable to raise his hand and express his concerns regarding the previous 
appointment for Assistant City Solicitor. He is not in favor of the appointment. 
 
Councillor Scott Joseph Graves mentioned the issues regarding copper heating coils: 

• He said “I think everybody in this city knows about a problem that the city has, going 
back to 1994. It has to do with copper heating coils in this city. There has been a 
problem for some time, regarding, basically the dissolving of the copper in our 
residents furnaces and their heating elements. It’s been going on for a long time and 
this city council has, I think zero updates. There might have been one, I can’t 
remember, but since 1994, well I’ve been here since I was City Solicitor in 99 and that 
issue didn’t come up when I was City Solicitor, but there’s been a recent lawsuit 
issued by, I mean a recent court decision issued by the supreme judicial court. In that,   
we don’t have any information so I’m just going on what the opinion says from the 
SJC and it says that the matter had been going on since 1994. I sent out a letter this 
weekend because I was waiting to hear from somebody about this supreme judicial 
court opinion and nobody has told the city council anything about it. Unless 
somebody else on the city council has received information. I’ve received nothing 
since I’ve been a City Councillor, except I think we had one executive session 
meeting years ago or a few years ago and nothing was really said to us. Nothing in 
terms of these allegations that are raised in the SJC case, so tonight Attorney Flick has 
issued a gag order against the City Council, and I responded by saying that there’s 
nobody that can tell a City Council what to do. The City Solicitor can give advice if 
he wants but there’s nobody above the City Council. We’re a branch of this 
government with a legislative branch and every City Councillor knows how to do her 
or his job and nobody can tell her or him how to do it. There’s also implication of first 
amendment rights here. Our job as City Council is to share information with our 
public. If the citizenry wants to know what’s going on, it’s our job to tell them. It’s 
our job to get the information and inform the citizens what’s going on. We’re not 
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supposed to do it behind closed doors, we’re not supposed to be secretive, and we’re 
not supposed to conceal stuff. We each have a first amendment freedom of speech, 
which is enforceable against this city through the 14th amendment, so what I just 
want the City Council is to, well I hope the Council President will access section 45-3 
of our City Council ordinance which allows us to obtain our own legal counsel. I 
think the City Council need its own legal counsel on this issue because we are totally 
kept in the dark and now we have a gag order telling us we can’t talk about it. It’s 
telling us we can’t even talk to each other about it. That is absolutely insane and I 
think it’s unconstitutional. That’s my opinion. Anyways, I hope the Council President 
will look at section, which I’m looking at right now, section 45-3, and hopefully there 
is money in the budget for the City Council to obtain its own legal counsel. Thank 
you. Good night everybody.” 
 

Councillor Judy Mack welcomed the new City Clerk: 
• Believes that the council shouldn’t have to read the SJC report on social media. She 

should have been informed by the City Solicitor before reading this online 
• Communication needs to be improved between the Legal Department and City 

Council 
• Does not believe the city needs another attorney to be involved with all these issues. 

Some kind of dialogue needs to be brought up with the Mayor because a lot of money 
is spent on the legal department 

 
Councillor James Walsh stated that the position for Assistant City Solicitor has been in place 
for many years. Serving as a City Solicitor himself, he believed the addition of an Assistant 
City Solicitor is valuable and serves the city well. One last thing he would like to mention is 
that tomorrow is inauguration day. He hopes that it will be safe, securely and a peaceful 
transfer of power to a new administration. 
 
President Kazinskas acknowledged that Councillor Boone had camera issues and couldn’t 
comment on an item on the agenda. She understands people have different views regarding 
the Assistant City Solicitor. With her experience and personal observation, she believes an 
Assistant City Solicitor is valuable to the city. 
 
 

CLOSING PRAYER 
 

President Kazinskas led the Council in the Closing Prayer. 
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ADJOURNMENT 
 

On a motion by Councillor Nathan Boudreau and seconded by Councillor Judy Mack, on call 
of the roll, it was voted eleven (11) yeas, President Elizabeth Kazinskas and Councillors James 
Boone, Nathan Boudreau, Craig Cormier, Ronald Cormier, Aleksander Dernalowicz, Scott 
Joseph Graves, Karen Hardern, Judy Mack, George Tyros, and James Walsh, to adjourn at 8:06 
p.m. 
 
Accepted by the City Council: February 1, 2021 
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Regular Meeting of the City Council was held remotely on Monday evening, January 4, 2021.  

 

CALL TO ORDER 
 

City Clerk Alan Agnelli called the meeting to order at 7:30 o’clock p.m.  
 

CALL OF THE ROLL 
 

City Clerk Alan Agnelli called the Roll of Members. Eleven (11) Councillors were present 

including Councillors James Boone, Nathan Boudreau, Craig Cormier, Ronald Cormier, 

Aleksander Dernalowicz, Scott Joseph Graves, Karen Hardern, Judy Mack, Elizabeth 

Kazinskas, George Tyros, and James Walsh.   
 

 
 

ELECTION OF THE COUNCIL PRESIDENT 
 

Councillor Elizabeth Kazinskas announced that she would recuse herself on advice from the 

State Ethics Commission “as candidates [for Council President] are not allowed to vote for 

themselves. She then removed herself from meeting participation and from the Zoom screen. 
 

Councillor Scott Joseph Graves announced that for the same reasons [as stated by Councillor 

Kazinskas], that he would be abstaining. 
 

The City Clerk announced that nominations were in order for election of Council President 

for the year 2021. 
 

Councillor George Tyros nominated Councillor Elizabeth J. Kazinskas.   
 

In nominating Councillor Kazinskas, Councillor Tyros read loud the following prepared 

remarks: 
 

Thank you, Mr. Clerk,  
 

It is with pleasure that I nominate Elizabeth Kazinskas for Council President. 
  
Since April, when she simultaneously took responsibility of Council President and 

Acting Mayor, Councillor Kazinskas has navigated the challenges of the current 

pandemic admirably and with distinction as a confident and proven leader that our 

City needs.  
 

Councillor Kazinskas has established great relationships with City and State officials 

while maintaining her commitment and passion to the Community and constituents 

she serves. 
 

Thank you. 
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Councillor Ronald Cormier seconded the nomination of Councillor Kazinskas. 
 

Councillor Scott Joseph Graves nominated Councillor Scott Joseph Graves and said that 

nominations do not require a second as he did not expect anybody to second it. 
 

There  being  no  further  nominations,  the  City  Clerk  entertained  a  motion  to  close 

nominations. 
 

On a motion by Councillor Judy Mack and seconded by Councillor Nathan Boudreau, on call 

of the roll, it was voted eleven (10) yeas, Councillors James Boone, Nathan Boudreau, Craig 

Cormier, Ronald Cormier, Aleksander Dernalowicz, Scott Joseph Graves, Karen Hardern, 

Judy Mack, George Tyros, and James Walsh; one (1) excused, Councillor Elizabeth Kazinskas, 

to close nominations. 

 

On election, on call of the roll: 
 

Councillor James S. Boone voting for SCOTT JOSEPH GRAVES 

Councillor Nathan R. Boudreau voting ELIZABETH J. KAZINSKAS 

Councillor Craig R. Cormier voting for ELIZABETH J. KAZINSKAS 

Councillor Ronald F. Cormier voting for ELIZABETH J. KAZINSKAS 

Councillor Aleksander H. Dernalowicz voting for ELIZABETH J. KAZINSKAS 

Councillor Karen G. Hardern voting for ELIZABETH J. KAZINSKAS 

Councillor Judy A. Mack voting for ELIZABETH J. KAZINSKAS 

Councillor George C. Tyros voting for ELIZABETH J. KAZINSKAS 

Councillor James M. Walsh voting for ELIZABETH J. KAZINSKAS 
 

Having received 8 votes, Councillor Elizabeth J. Kazinskas was declared elected Council 

President.   
 

President Kazinskas assumed the Chair and expressed appreciation to her colleagues for 

electing her to the Council Presidency.  

 

OPENING PRAYER 
 

President Kazinskas led the Council in reciting the Opening Prayer. 
 

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 
 

President Kazinskas led the Council in reciting the “Pledge of Allegiance”. 
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OPEN MEETING RECORDING & PUBLIC RECORDS ANNOUNCEMENT 
 

President Kazinskas announced that pursuant to Governor Baker’s March 12, 2020 Order 

Suspending Certain Provisions of the Open Meeting Law, G.L. c. 30A, §20, and the 

Governor’s March 15, 2020 Order imposing strict limitation on the number of people that 

may gather in one place, this meeting of the Gardner City Council will be conducted via 

remote participation and broadcast live on Gardner Educational Television, Channel 8, and 

on the City’s YouTube Channel. The audio or video recording, transcript, or other 

comprehensive record of proceedings will be posted on the City’s website as soon as possible 

after the meeting.  She added that since the meeting is being conducted via Zoom, that all 

votes taken would be by roll call and asked Councillors to raise their hands to be recognized.  
 

READING & ACCEPTANCE OF MINUTES 
 

On a motion by Councillor Ronald Cormier and seconded by Councillor James Walsh, on 

call of the roll, it was voted eleven (11) yeas, President Elizabeth Kazinskas and Councillors 

James Boone, Nathan Boudreau, Craig Cormier, Ronald Cormier, Aleksander Dernalowicz, 

Scott Joseph Graves, Karen Hardern, Judy Mack, George Tyros, and James Walsh, to waive 

reading and to accept the Minutes of the Regular Meeting of December 21, 2020, as printed. 

 

COMMUNICATIONS FROM THE MAYOR 
 

APPOINTMENTS 

#10381 

On a motion by Councillor James Walsh and seconded by Councillor Ronald Cormier, on 

call of the roll, it was voted eleven (11) yeas, President Elizabeth Kazinskas and Councillors 

James Boone, Nathan Boudreau, Craig Cormier, Ronald Cormier, Aleksander Dernalowicz, 

Scott Joseph Graves, Karen Hardern, Judy Mack, George Tyros, and James Walsh, to refer to 

the Finance Committee for study and report A Measure Confirming the Mayor’s 
Appointment of Ethan Kolodny to the position of Assistant City Solicitor for term expiring 
January 3, 2022. 
 

 
 

PETITIONS, APPLICATIONS, COMMUNICATIONS, ETC. 
 

#10382 

On a motion by Councillor Nathan Boudreau and seconded by Councillor Craig Cormier, on 

call of the roll, it was voted eleven (11) yeas, President Elizabeth Kazinskas and Councillors 

James Boone, Nathan Boudreau, Craig Cormier, Ronald Cormier, Aleksander Dernalowicz, 

Scott Joseph Graves, Karen Hardern, Judy Mack, George Tyros, and James Walsh, to place on 

file A Communication from the Mayor Relative to the Appointment of John M. Flick to the 
position of City Solicitor for term expiring 1/3/2022.    
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#10383 

On a motion by Councillor James Boone and seconded by Councillor Nathan Boudreau, on 

call of the roll, it was voted eleven (11) yeas, President Elizabeth Kazinskas and Councillors 

James Boone, Nathan Boudreau, Craig Cormier, Ronald Cormier, Aleksander Dernalowicz, 

Scott Joseph Graves, Karen Hardern, Judy Mack, George Tyros, and James Walsh, to place on 

file A Communication from the Mayor Relative to the Appointment of Rachel  J. Stephano 
to the position of Executive Secretary for term expiring 1/3/2022. 
 
Worcester, ss.                  January 12, 2021 
 

 Then personally appeared RACHEL J. STEPHANO and made oath that she would faithfully 

and impartially perform the duties of EXECUTIVE SECRETARY according to law and the best of her 

abilities.  

 

Before me, 

      /s/ Faith A. Glover, Assistant City Clerk 
 

                  

REPORTS OF STANDING COMMITTEES 
 

FINANCE COMMITTEE 

#10373 

Councillor Ronald Cormier informed the Council that at the December 15, 2020 meeting of 

the Finance Committee, it was voted to recommend adoption of the Order, in conjunction 

with Calendar measures #10377 and #10378.  The Committee, he said, requested that written 

authorization for use of grant funds be obtained from MassDevelopment and then provided 

to the Council, which was received. 
 

Councillor James Walsh moved to discharge the Measure from Committee and to pass the 

order. 
 

Councillor Ronald Cormier seconded the motion. 
 

On the motion, Councillor Scott Graves questioned the reason for discharging the Measure 

from Committee. 
 

Councillor Walsh responded, saying that there is not a presently-constituted Finance 

Committee, so Councillor Ronald Cormier reported that the prior Committee recommended 

the Measure on December 15, 2020. 
 

Councillor Graves expressed disagreement with the need to discharge the Measure from 

Committee.       
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On the motion, on call of the roll, it was voted ten (10) yeas, President Elizabeth Kazinskas 

and Councillors James Boone, Nathan Boudreau, Craig Cormier, Ronald Cormier, Aleksander 

Dernalowicz, , Karen Hardern, Judy Mack, George Tyros, and James Walsh; one (1) nay, 

Councillor Scott Joseph Graves, to discharge the Measure from Committee and to adopt the 

following Order: 
 

AN ORDER APPROPRIATING FROM FREE CASH TO CAPITAL PROJECT –

WILLOW/MAIN STREET PROPERTY ACCOUNT. 
 

ORDER:  That there be and is hereby appropriated the sum of One Hundred Twenty 

Thousand Dollars and No Cents ($120,000.00) from Free Cash to Capital Project – 

Willow/Main Street Property Account. 
 

Presented to Mayor for Approval – January 5, 2021 

Approved – January 5, 2021 

MICHAEL J. NICHOLSON, Mayor 
 

#10377 

Councillor Ronald Cormier moved to authorize the Mayor to purchase a certain parcel on 

Willow Street further identified on the City of Gardner Assessor’s Map as MAP ID: M22-15-

47 for $65,000, from the Jonkit Realty Trust and upon such terms as the Mayor shall consider 

proper in accordance with this Vote. 
 

Councillor James Walsh seconded the motion. 
 

On the motion, Councillor James Boone expressed opposition, saying that the purpose isn’t 

clear within the Urban Renewal Plan; that he asked for plans for use of the property, but 

without them, he cannot be sure that the property is needed. 
 

Councillor Scott Graves stated that the City spent money on Rear Main Street and that 

project “was mothballed,” adding that the $120,000 to purchase this parcel would be better 

spent on developing Rear Main Street.  
 

On the motion, on call of the roll, it was voted nine (9) yeas, President Elizabeth Kazinskas 

and Councillors Nathan Boudreau, Craig Cormier, Ronald Cormier, Aleksander Dernalowicz, 

Karen Hardern, Judy Mack, George Tyros, and James Walsh; two (2) nays, Councillors James 

Boone and Scott Joseph Graves, to adopt the following Measure: 
 

             AUTHORIZING THE CITY OF GARDNER TO PURCHASE  

    PROPERTY ON WILLOW STREET  
 

VOTED: To authorize the Mayor to purchase a certain parcel on Willow Street further 

identified on the City of Gardner Assessor’s Map as MAP ID: M22-15-47 for $65,000, 

from the Jonkit Realty Trust and upon such terms as the Mayor shall consider proper 

in accordance with this Vote. 
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Presented to Mayor for Approval – January 5, 2021 

Approved – January 5, 2021 

MICHAEL J. NICHOLSON, Mayor 

 

#10378 

Councillor Ronald Cormier moved to authorize the Mayor to purchase 205-213 Main Street 

further identified on the City of Gardner Assessor’s Map as MAP ID: M22-15-49 for 

$135,000, from the H. J. and J. L. Rome Realty Trust and upon such terms as the Mayor shall 

consider proper in accordance with this Vote. 
 

Councillor James Walsh seconded the motion. 
 

On the motion, Councillor James Boone questioned if the City obtained a property appraisal. 
 

Councillor James Walsh responded, saying that the Council received only the assessed value 

from the City Assessor. 
 

Councillor Boone reiterated his concern that the Council has not received plans for use of 

the property. 
 

On the motion, on call of the roll, it was voted nine (9) yeas, President Elizabeth Kazinskas 

and Councillors Nathan Boudreau, Craig Cormier, Ronald Cormier, Aleksander Dernalowicz, 

Karen Hardern, Judy Mack, George Tyros, and James Walsh; two (2) nays, Councillors James 

Boone and Scott Joseph Graves, to adopt the following Measure: 
 

AUTHORIZING THE CITY OF GARDNER TO PURCHASE 205-213 MAIN STREET  
 

VOTED: To authorize the Mayor to purchase 205-213 Main Street further identified on the 

City of Gardner Assessor’s Map as MAP ID: M22-15-49 for $135,000, from the H. J. 

and J. L. Rome Realty Trust and upon such terms as the Mayor shall consider proper 

in accordance with this Vote. 
 

Presented to Mayor for Approval – January 5, 2021 

Approved – January 5, 2021 

MICHAEL J. NICHOLSON, Mayor 
 

NEW BUSINESS 
 

Councillors extended congratulations to Council President Kazinskas on her re-election to 

the Presidency for another term. 
 

Council President Kazinskas expressed her appreciation to her colleagues for their support, 

guidance, and hard work.  
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#10384 

Council President Kazinskas proposed that, on the occasion of his retirement, a Letter of 
Appreciation be sent to City Clerk Alan Agnelli for his many years of service 
 

Councillor James Walsh moved to authorize the Council President to seen a Letter of 
Appreciation to retiring City Clerk Alan Agnelli for his many years of dedicated service to 

the City of Gardner. 
 

Councillor Judy Mack seconded the motion.  
 

Councillors offered their personal congratulations and best wishes to Mr. Agnelli.  
 

 

On the motion, on call of the roll, it was voted eleven (11) yeas, President Elizabeth 

Kazinskas and Councillors James Boone, Nathan Boudreau, Craig Cormier, Ronald Cormier, 

Aleksander Dernalowicz, Scott Joseph Graves, Karen Hardern, Judy Mack, George Tyros, and 

James Walsh, to authorize the Council President to seen a Letter of Appreciation to retiring 

City Clerk Alan Agnelli for his many years of dedicated service to the City of Gardner. 
 

 

 

CLOSING PRAYER 
 

President Kazinskas led the Council in the Closing Prayer. 

 

ADJOURNMENT 
 

On a motion by Councillor Nathan Boudreau and seconded by Councillor James Boone, on 

call of the roll, it was voted eleven (11) yeas, President Elizabeth Kazinskas and Councillors 

James Boone, Nathan Boudreau, Craig Cormier, Ronald Cormier, Aleksander Dernalowicz, 

Scott Joseph Graves, Karen Hardern, Judy Mack, George Tyros, and James Walsh, to adjourn 

at 8:05 p.m. 
 

 

Accepted by the City Council:  



10385



10386















10387



03/20/2015 Letter – Final notice of taxes due prior to publication in The Gardner News 

06/03/2015 Notice of Tax Taking published in The Gardner News 

07/10/2015 Tax Taking recorded at the Worcester Registry of Deeds (B21522/P102) 

10/01/2015 Letter – Notice of the recording, current amount due, and request for payment in order 
to avoid interest at 16%. 

10/27/2017 Letter – Notice to Coppola and Coppola to begin foreclosure proceedings on the 
property. 

11/17/2017 Copy of letter from Coppola and Coppola to Ms. Patricia Cosentino notifying that the 
property was being referred to Land Court 

01/09/2018 Letter from Coppola and Coppola to C. Daigle requesting her signature on the petition to 
the Land Court and the notice to file that petition. 

02/09/2018 Letter from Coppola and Coppola giving notice that they filed the petition on January 31, 
2018.  Case number 18 TL 000151. 

10/08/2018 Email from David Coppola to C. Daigle stating that a motion for general default could be 
filed in the case.  By filing the motion, the City is requesting the court to review the case 
for issuance of a foreclosure judgement.  If the motion is filed, the court will likely issue 
the foreclosure judgement in approximately 6-10 weeks.  Mr. Coppola asked if he 
should file. 

10/18/2018 Response by C. Daigle to email – Mayor wants to wait.  C. Daigle requested a 6 month 
followup. 

07/30/2020 Email from David Coppola to J. Dymek requesting an update about moving forward. 

09/18/2020 Mayor requested that Coppola and Coppola move forward. 

 



10387



10387



10387

















10387



10387



10387



10387



10388



10388



10388




	Worcester, ss.                            January 20, 2021
	Before me,
	/s/ Faith A. Glover, Assistant City Clerk
	Worcester, ss.                            January 22, 2021
	Before me,
	/s/ John A. Olivari, Assistant City Clerk



